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INTRODUCTION 

1 . The United Nations Educational, Scientific and 
Cultural Organization (UNESCO), one of the participating 
organizations of the Joint Inspection Unit, requested the 
Unit to include in its work programme a study on Human 
Resource Development through Technical Co-operation. 

2 . Human resource development has drawn wide and 
increasing attention throughout the United Nations system 
in recent years. All the specialized agencies have 
accordingly given concrete effect to this interest by 
placing greater emphasis in their programmes of work on 
such areas as education, training and the improvement of 
skills in general. This sharpened focus is aimed at 
contributing to the betterment of trainees, fellows and 
participants in these programmes which cover a broad range 
of human, economic and social activity. 

3 . A careful assessment of the available documentation 
on human resource development undertaken by the 
specialized agencies reveals two interesting features. 
Firstly, that there is a similarity of problems 
encountered by these agencies in the implementation of 
their programmes; and, secondly, that such a situation has 
been caused mainly by an inadequate degree of parallel or 
co-ordinative activities being undertaken in that area. 
Proceeding from those observations, the Inspectors opted 
for an approach of preparing an inventory of activities of 
a number of specialized agencies, and analyzed them from 
their organizational, financial and administrative 
structure to draw some conclusions which could be then 
used as basis for reflection. 

Presentation of 
the objective of 
the report, some 
notations on the 
methodology used, 
and the 
conclusions that 
should be arrived 
at. 

4 . The Inspectors, throughout the conduct of the study, 
gained a clearer insight into the important role which the 
United Nations, the specialized agencies and other chief 
players in this arena of world affairs are contributing 
towards human resource development. 

5 . The Inspectors are grateful to all the parties who 
collaborated in the preparation and provision of the 
pertinent material made available, permitting them to 
present this report. 
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II. HUMAN RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT THROUGH TECHNICAL 
CO-OPERATION IN THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM 

6 . Notwithstanding the abundance of studies attempting 
to demonstrate the contribution of human resource 
development to the overall development process 
particularly in the developing countries, there remains 
however, a dearth of evidence that can provide a sound 
basis for a comprehensive analysis of human resource 
development. Hence, our knowledge and understanding of 
the fundamental underlying relationships between human 
resource development and social and economic development, 
and of the very strong interactions among the several 
components of human resource development, is still 
inadequate. Accordingly, the need for further 
policy-oriented research in this area is increasingly 
recognized. In the absence of such a coherent body of 
research, what has been attempted in this report is to 
obtain some insights through the juxtaposition of 
information on the activities of various organizations of 
the United Nations system in supporting the efforts of the 
developing countries in the field of human resource 
development. 

7 . Essentially the focus of their activities is on 
developing knowledge, training and improving the skills of 
nationals of developing countries which are based on 
decisions of the respective governing bodies and 
undertaken in light of the trained manpower needs of these 
countries. In this connection, it may be recalled as 
still valid the statement of Mr. Bradford Morse, former 
UNDP Administrator, at the North-South Round Table in 
Salzburg, September 1986: "The one sure road to human 
resource development is through technical co-operation, 
though maligned as it is, any investment in training and 
human knowledge is the greatest of investments for 
developing countries". 

Essentially the 
focus of the 
activities of the 
United Nations 
system in human 
resource 
development is on 
developing 
knowledge, 
training, and 
improving the 
skills of 
nationals of 
developing 
countries based 
on decisions of 
the respective 
governing bodies 
and undertaken in 
the light of the 
trained manpower 
needs of these 
countries. 

8 . The information contained in the successive sections 
of this Chapter suggest that human resource development 
has always been a major consideration in all development 
programmes of the Organizations within the United Nations 
system. All the activities of the United Nations system 
in the economic and social field are in the final analysis 
a contribution to the development of human resources. As 
far as developing knowledge, training and improving skills 
are concerned, they are being performed through technical 
co-operation of the United Nations system covering the 
whole gamut of the System's field activities. In effect 
almost each technical co-operation project has a training 
component. 

9 . To determine precisely which activities are 
specifically human resource development in the various 
projects undertaken by the agencies is a difficult task, 
given the nature of the training component in those 
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projects that form an integral part of them; moreover the 
variants presented when one has to identify human resource 
development elements, are very diversified making the 
separation of equipment, experts and consultants, advisory 
roles vis-à-vis counterpart formation a very difficult 
task. 

10 . One of the main conclusions which emerges from a 
general analysis of the information available is that 
there is no established mechanism within the system for 
co-ordinating the programmes of different agencies which 
can ensure coherence among various programmes. As human 
resource development is dependent on so many factors, it 
would be a gross mistake to minimize the influence of the 
strong relationships among the various programmes both on 
the formulation of plans and the analysis of human 
resource development itself as well. Consequently, it is 
essential to take into account this important aspect of 
co-ordination in order to avoid a fragmented system. 
Otherwise, the improvements made by the United Nations 
system would have for the most part only a marginal effect 
which obviously would lead to a waste of its scarce 
financial resources. 

A. United Nations Development Programme 

11 . In the overall make-up of UNDP, the concept of human 
resource development tends to go beyond the basic 
educational and training aspects as the only avenue of 
enhancing the participants' skills in their various fields 
of endeavours. It challenges the tapping of human 
energies in all areas giving it a very broad dimension. 
Areas such as health, nutrition, family planning, youth 
mobilization etc. are covered by UNDP's concerns. Special 
emphasis is made on the participation of women in all 
sectors of the development process, focusing more 
attention than before on this population group. This 
approach gives way to a wider project component in some 
training cases, which necessarily obliges innovative types 
of approach such as continuous on-the-job training, and in 
special cases, overseas training in specialized 
institutions. 

There are large 
numbers of 
projects being 
administered by 
UNDP and mostly 
all have some 
specific element 
of training, 
whether this is 
done teaching 
locals, 
on-the-job 
training or 
attending 
seminars, etc. 

12 . AT UNDP, the organizational structure of human 
resource development takes on added dimensions because of 
the necessity of programming, upgrading and preparing the 
human factor. UNDP supplies the tools once the need and 
objectives are identified. The appraising and evaluation 
of the training component of the various projects are 
UNDP*s responsibility. There is an element of continued 
monitoring to ascertain the impact of the programmes. 
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13 . The administration of this resource at UNDP is 
fundamentally undertaken at all departmental levels, 
especially where the allocation of resources, decision of 
programme implementation and the regular administration of 
UNDP daily routine is carried out. 

14 . At UNDP all training resources are from 
UNDP-administered funds which include the Indicative 
Planning Figures (IPFs), special funds such as the Special 
Measures Fund for Least Developed Countries, and 
cost-sharing contributions from governments or third 
parties such as bilateral donor nations providing direct 
support to the project or programme activities. 

15 . Out of a total of $4,062,421,652 in UNDP resources 
budgeted during the years 1980-1987 inclusive, 
$453,298,441 (approximately 11 per cent) were allocated 
for training purposes. This does not include, of course, 
on-the-job training provided by project personnel, both 
international and national, in the course of their work 
under UNDP-financed activities, or for equipment used for 
training purposes. 

16 . Of the above total budget during the years under 
review (1980-87), $426,646,326 (approximately 8.5 per 
cent) was budgeted in the Education Sector and the Skills 
Development Subsector. Under the ACC classification, the 
Education Sector includes subsectors relating to 
Education, Education Policy and Planning, Educational 
Facilities and Technology, Educational System, and 
Non-Formal Education. Skills Development is a subsector 
of Employment and covers technical and vocational training. 

Table 1. Budget Allocations in two major sectors during 
1980-87. 

(Millions of U. S. Dollars) 

HRD at UNDP has a 
broader meaning -
development with 
the human 
dimension as the 
focal point. The 
incorporation of 
all population 
groups, 
especially women 
and youth is 
underlined. 

The administra­
tion is carried 
out routinely by 
UNDP. There is 
no specific 
department, for 
HRD and all 
matters 
pertaining to 
this activity are 
done exclusively 
by substantive 
units. 

Education Sector Skill Development 
Sector 

Project personnel 
Subcontracts 
Training 
Equipment 
Miscellaneous 

116,906,960 
15,032,257 
43,439,478 
43,052,892 
64,313,238 
282,744.825 

73,417,947 
4,916,274 
16,540,028 
19,539,842 
29,487,410 
143.901.501 

GRAND TOTAL 426,646,326 
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17 . The amounts budgeted for the major human resource 
development components out of the total allocated for 
training purposes in all sectors ($453,298,441 as 
indicated above) were from 1980-87 $277,443,398 for 
fellowships, $136,893,146 for group training, $21,501,656 
for in-service training, plus a balance of $17,460,241 
which reflects adjustments from prior years (including the 
1980 budgeted amounts). 

18 . UNDP-supported projects are continuously monitored 
and periodically evaluated with respect to their 
particular objectives. While projects often include human 
resource development goals, education and training 
components, no general, meaningful statement can be made 
to the achievement of human resource development goals as 
such. UNDP is, however, in the process of determining how 
it can assist governments more effectively in pursuing 
human resource development objectives. A paper prepared 
by UNDP on this subject was discussed at the June 1986 
session of the Governing Council and contributed to the 
identification of certain programme targets in this area 
for the future. The most recent major thematic evaluation 
of a human resource development is the evaluation done 
jointly with ILO (1985). 

More than 11 per 
cent of UNDP*s 
resource go 
towards human 
resources 
development - up 
to 1987 
$426,646,326 went 
to the Evaluation 
and Skills 
Section. The 
additional 
amounts pointed 
out in para. 16 
went to other 
forms of HRD. 

19 . It is the executing agency which is responsible for 
monitoring the fellows' progress, and receives periodic 
and final reports from individual trainees. The UNDP 
Resident Representative has an overall responsibility for 
general monitoring of the implementation of the training 
programme. A tracer system initiated by the project 
management team and the Resident Representative is used to 
keep track of returning fellows in order to provide 
necessary feedback which is important in the planning of 
future training activities. 

20 . In view of the wide variety of training activities 
in various sectors UNDP found it difficult to draw 
generalized conclusions, except to indicate the importance 
of improved co-ordination by government and donors of 
training activities in order to reduce duplication and 
waste. In particular, a more co-ordinated training effort 
could strengthen national and regional training 
institutions, instead of the present tendency to base 
emphasis on training in established institutions in 
developed countries. UNDP has also stressed in the last 
three years the human dimension as an important element in 
development at all phases. 

UNDP evaluates 
human resource 
development in 
several ways, 
notwithstanding 
the limited scope 
of its autho­
rity. This is a 
basic function of 
the executing 
agencies, 
nevertheless 
follow-ups and 
constant 
monitoring of 
fellows and 
trainees by 
UNDP*s Resident 
Representatives, 
add an element of 
assured 
evaluation. 

21 . UNDP performs in-depth evaluation for joint projects 
and follows up on projects with substantial human resource 
development components . 
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United Nations Department of Technical 
Co-operation for Development 

22 . UN/DTCD has been involved in and has given priority 
to national personnel at the grassroots level providing 
practical training, for example, in the field of 
hydrological resources, mineral and energy resources, and 
also in the area of integrated rural development. 
Training of senior and junior staff, specialists/ 
engineers, technicians, has also been carried out through 
academic training at the university level as well as 
on-the-job training (practical training). For a typical 
year, 3,300 awards are granted, of which 50 per cent are 
for university studies and 50 per cent for practical 
training. (3,345 for 1980; 3531 for 1981; 2728 for 1982; 
3,242 for 1983; 3634 for 1984; 3,670 for 1985; 3,818 for 
1986 and 3,7 73 for 1987). 

Yearly over 3000 
awards are 
granted to pursue 
academic and 
professional 
studies, through 
university level 
and other type of 
specialized 
training. 

23 . UN/DTCD's training and fellowship programmes are 
centrally managed at Headquarters. 

24 . Based on the project document, the substantive 
division at Headquarters assigns projects to the 
respective team/designated officer for technical and 
management backstopping. Project management involving 
recruitment of experts, fellowship training, study tours, 
purchase of equipment, etc. is carried out in co-operation 
with the respective units of the Technical Assistance 
Recruitment and Administrative Service in the Programme 
Support Division. 

25 . Projects in the area of training, civil service 
reform, organization and management, etc. are assigned to 
the Public Administration Systems and Training Branch 
within the Development Administration Division. 
Subsequently, individual projects are assigned to 
teams/staff members/technical advisers within the Branch. 

Continuous 
monitoring of 
awards and 
evaluation of 
achievements is 
salient feature 
in this 
department. 

26 . Monitoring by UN/DTCD is undertaken through progress 
reports during the tenure of a fellow's award, final 
report at the conclusion of his/her training programme and 
before returning home, and post-fellowship questionnaire 
six-months after his/her return home. Tripartite reviews 
are the prevailing form of evaluation exercise in UN/DTCD. 

27 . As a result of evaluations, several suggestions are 
under consideration for improvement of training 
programmes, including design of fellowship programmes in 
conjunction with development programmes in general. 

28 . In addition, DTCD intends to increase use of modules 
and packages prepared for Governments, as well as to 
improve follow-up and evaluation of programmes. 
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C. United Nations Population Fund 

29 . Most of the projects that UNFPA supports have some 
components which either directly or indirectly deal with 
human resource development. As such, it is very difficult 
to provide information on the exact nature or scope of 
such assistance, since very often that area constitutes 
part of another budgetary activity; for example, in many 
projects UNFPA supports the services of experts, 
consultants and project directors. Part of each of these 
persons' work may relate to the training or educational 
programmes directed at the national staff, whereas some of 
their time may be spent on administrative responsibilities 
or delivery of services. The same can be said in relation 
to some equipment. It is not easy to identify what 
equipment or what percentage of specific equipment was 
spent on human resource development activities, and what 
percentage on other aspects of a total project. 

30 . UNFPA human resource development activities 
represent, in financial terms, about 18.7 per cent of its 
total assistance and mainly consist of fellowships, 
seminars/workshops, meetings, study tours, courses and 
other forms of training. 

All project 
activity 
execution of 
UNFPA is geared 
to human resource 
development. 
There is no 
yardstick to 
measure what 
percentage of 
projects are 
training only. 

31 . The amounts of the budgetary assistance provided to 
items related to human resource development at UNFPA 
suggest that around US$138,226,000 was spent on human 
resource development in 1980-1985. About US$46,6 million 
(33.7 per cent) was spent on equipment. Fellowships was 
the second largest item in human resource development 
expenditures - US$28,2 million (20.4 per cent), followed 
by seminars, US$25.7 million (18.6) per cent and courses -
US$15,7 million (11.4 per cent). In 1986 and 1987 some 
US$16.3 and US$17.3 million (US$33.6 million) were spent 
on training. Around 32.3 per cent of allocated resources 
were for human resource development; fellowships, seminars 
and equipment, followed in order of expenditure of 
allocated resources, represented US$18.9 and US$20.6 
million (US$39.5), i.e., 18.7 per cent and 19.2 per cent 
(37.9 per cent). 

Regional Commissions 

32 . All of the Regional Economic Commissions are 
significantly involved in human resource development. 
However, ESCAP seems to be the first Commission of the 
United Nations to successfully initiate a regional action 
plan in this area. The adoption of an action plan for the 
upgrading of skills and productivity of the region's vast 
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human resources and improving the region's technological 
capabilities. This approach bears some similarity to the 
ACC's proposal that the International Development Strategy 
for the Fourth United Nations Development Decade should 
focus its emphasis on human resource development and the 
elimination of poverty, which is also an ongoing ESCAP 
priority. 

33 . These challenges led to a consensus that human 
resource development needs to be addressed through 
comprehensive planning, instead of haphazardly with each 
individual aspect, if the region's three billion people 
are not to become a crippling liability. The ESCAP Plan 
of Action embodied the fact that only a comprehensive 
approach can ensure adequate social progress to bring 
about the many overdue changes, reforms, and improvements 
needed to prevent the continued success of growth itself 
from being jeopardized 

34 . The Jakarta Plan of Action, adopted at ESCAP*s 44th 
annual session, is essentially a flexible as well as 
comprehensive policy guideline for balancing social and 
economic development. Containing 33 broad policy 
recommendations and 106 specific proposals of action, the 
Jakarta Plan focuses on the region's key problems of human 
resource development pertaining to employment and 
manpower, science and technology, and quality of life. 
Its main aims are to assist the region in preparing to 
cope with looming massive unemployment, to help the 
region's developing countries take advantage of advances 
in science and technology, and to accelerate improvements 
in the region's standard of living. 

ESCAP has 
addressed human 
resource 
development and 
its 
technological, 
social and 
employment 
aspects, at its 
sessions in 1986, 
1987 and again in 
1988 when it 
produced the 
Jakarta Plan of 
Action on HRD. 

35 . ESCAP's Secretariat provided extensive research for 
the Commission's in-depth deliberations in 1986 and 1987 
on the technological and social aspects of human resource 
development. To support the Jakarta Plan's primarily 
national-level implementation, ESCAP's Secretariat has 
taken immediate steps, examining the human resource 
development content of each programme at the activity 
level and classifying those identified as either core or 
supplementary human resource development activities. 

E. International Atomic Energy Agency 

36 . IAEA's mandate is to accelerate and enlarge the 
contribution of atomic energy to peace. Statutorily, it 
encourages the exchange and training of scientists and 
experts with the aim of transferring knowledge and 
technology so that countries may make use of nuclear 



techniques to assist national development. The IAEA is 
empowered to provide expert services and equipment in 
support of this activity, and is required to show due 
consideration for the needs of the developing areas of the 
world. The fields of application include the use of 
isotopes and radiation in agriculture, medicine, hydrology 
and industry; the specialist subjects required as a basis 
for these applications include: general atomic energy, 
nuclear physics, chemistry and engineering. Particular 
stress is made on radiation protection and nuclear safety 
as necessary accompaniments of the above activities. 

37 . IAEA's role in the human resource development of 
Member States is furthered by granting individual 
fellowships for advanced training or for scientific 
visits, by supporing interregional, regional and national 
training courses, also by providing on-the-spot transfer 
of knowledge through expert advice. Data on the number of 
fellowships, scientific visits and interregional and 
regional training courses provided in the past eight years 
(1981-1988) are shown in table 2. The IAEA does not 
collect complete data on IAEA-assisted national training 
courses, which are considered primarily a governmental 
activity. Furthermore, the number of persons trained as a 
result of experts' visits (some 2000 per year) cannot be 
quantified. Overall, the average length of fellowship 
awards has decreased from 10.4 man-months in the 1960s, to 
9.9 in the 1970s, and to 5.1 man-months in the 1980s. 
This reflects a marked decrease in fellowships awarded for 
taking advanced degrees, with a change in emphasis to 
provide carefully targeted training with a strong 
practical component. 

The HRD 
programmes of 
IAEA cover 
General Atomic 
Energy 
Development, 
Nuclear Physics, 
Nuclear 
Chemistry, 
Prospecting, 
mining and 
processing of 
nuclear 
materials, safety 
in nuclear 
energy, 
Application of 
isotopes in 
medicine, 
biology, 
agriculture, and 
also nuclear 
engineering 
technology 

38 . The administration of these various activities is 
centralized at IAEA Headquarters on a full-time basis. 
Requests for fellowships and scientific visits are 
transmitted to IAEA by governments and, following 
evaluation by the IAEA's technical staff, those viewed 
positively are placed at appropriate institutions, 
harmonizing the wishes of the requesting governments with 
those of the host governments and institutions. It is 
important to note that, of the approximately 60 Member 
States acting as hosts in recent years, some 40 are 
classed as developing countries. A special evaluative 
review of the programme was completed in 1987 and this is 
being followed up to ensure continual monitoring of 
administration and implementation. 

39 . The interregional training course programme is 
designed to provide specialized types of training, while 
the regional training course programmes reflect regional 
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priorities. Where possible, regional programmes are 
outlined at regional co-ordination meetings attended by 
government and IAEA representatives. The training course 
programmes were also subjected to detailed evaluation in 
1986. 

40 . Technical co-operation undertaken by the IAEA, 
including the fellowship and training course components, 
is financed in various ways. Staff costs are funded from 
the Regular Budget. The programme itself is funded by 
voluntary contributions paid by Member States into the 
Technical Assistance and Co-operation Fund, on the basis 
of a target recommended each year by the Board of 
Governors to the General Conference. Member States also 
provide extrabudgetary contributions and 
donations-in-kind, while UNDP supports projects for which 
IAEA is the executing agency. 

41 . Funding for fellowships and scientific visits may 
form a part of a technical co-operation project, or it may 
derive from a regional manpower development allocation 
where such training is being provided in preparation for 
or as follow-up of a project or when no other form of 
technical assistance is needed. Funding by resource is 
shown in Table 3 for the period 1981-1988. It will be 
noted that donations-in-kind play an important role in the 
fellowships programme, whereas the total amounts 
allocated have been increasing in absolute terms over the 
years, the percentage spent on fellowships in relation to 
expenditures on other components of the technical 
co-operation programme as a whole have markedly decreased 
(from 70 per cent of the whole programme at the start of 
the 1960s, to 50 per cent in the early 1970s, and to below 
20 per cent in the 1980s). 

Co-ordination is 
a key word in the 
administra­
tion of IAEA's 
HRD effort. The 
programmes are 
harmonized 
between developed 
and developing 
countries to 
ensure the utmost 
quality of 
training for 
participants. 

Table 3. Source of funds for fellowships 

Source of funds (1000$) % of total 

Technical Assistance and 
Co-operation Fund 

Extrabudgetary 

Donations-in-kind 

UNDP 

24,819 

1,230 

14,720 

1.901 

58.1 

2.9 

34.5 

4.5 
Total 42.670 100.0 

42 . The human resource development programmes are being 
kept under constant review. There are regular assessments 
of fellows' reactions to their training programmes. Among 
the factors that are being followed is the wastage rate 
after completion of training. This refers to the number 
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of fellows who do not continue to undertake duties related 
to their training for the period of two years stipulated 
in their application form. This problem has been shown to 
be most acute in those Member States suffering the 
greatest shortages of manpower, since with changing 
governmental priorities, the need to transfer personnel to 
take up other responsibilities becomes greater. Assisted 
by the IAEA, Member States are addressing the need for 
longer-term manpower planning that is in line with 
national development plans. 

F. International Civil Aviation Organization 

43 . In the area of human resource development, ICAO has 
focused most of its efforts in improving the skills of 
civil aviation personnel through the provision of training 
and fellowships. This training which may be formal in 
concept is given in training centres throughout the world 
or in the form of "on-the-job" training where provided, 
depending on the discipline and the stage, high school, 
university and post-graduate level trainees enabling them 
to acquire the necessary skills required by civil 
aviation. Although difficult to quantify, it is estimated 
that traditionally at least 50 per cent of ICAO's 
technical assistance activities are devoted to human 
resource development in some or all of the more than 100 
disciplines required in civil aviation. 

44 . The organization of ICAO*s human resource 
development activities is administered by its Headquarters 
and by its six Regional Offices located in the developing 
world. Training projects which entail activities in 
national and regional civil aviation institutes are 
directed from Headquarters with assistance, as necessary, 
from the Regional Offices. Fellowship training is 
normally done based on the ICAO Training Directory which 
contains information on training offered at more than 200 
institutions throughout the world and which is distributed 
to the 159 Contracting States of ICAO. 

The Civil 
Aviation arm of 
the United 
Nations system 
provides training 
in more than 100 
skills related to 
the civil 
aviation 
activities 
worldwide. The 
financing of 
training through 
fellowships comes 
98 per cent from 
UNDP funds and 
two per cent from 
Trust Funds. 

45 . The financing of human resource development through 
ICAO' Technical Assistance Bureau proceeds totally from 
extra-budgetary funding. Over the last five years 61 per 
cent of extra-budgetary funding has come from UNDP sources 
and 39 per cent from trust funds. From the above 
percentages, approximately 15 per cent is devoted to 
training through fellowships of which 98 per cent is 
derived from UNDP funds and 2 per cent from trust funds. 
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46 . At ICAO, a formal report is required of every fellow 
at the conclusion of his or her course (and for fellows 
taking courses of relatively long duration, midway through 
their course) on the effectiveness or otherwise of their 
training. A report is also required from the training 
institution on the fellow's progress midway through a 
longer course, and on their success or otherwise, whatever 
its duration. These reports are assessed, and trends or 
indications analyzed, by the Fellowships Section and the 
Technical Support Section of ICAO's Technical Assistance 
Bureau. Deficiencies identified by fellows in a training 
institution's course quality or in related areas are 
reported to the institution for possible corrective action. 

47 . In ex-post facto evaluations of UNDP/ICAO projects 
with a substantial fellowship component, their training 
will be traced to assess their progress and their 
application of what they have learned from their training, 
etc. 

The effectiveness 
of the training 
is done by ICAO 
in an organized 
manner. 
Therefore 
mid-term training 
evaluation and 
regular follow-up 
evaluation 
exercises are 
undertaken in 
post-training 
periods. 

48 . In 1984, an in-depth UNDP/ICAO evaluation using 
independent consultants, was carried out of ICAO-sponsored 
regional civil aviation training centres in Bangkok, 
Jakarta, Manila and Singapore, which offer 
specialized/advanced training to students from the 
Asia-Pacific and other regions. The findings were that 
these centres are rendering a valuable and much-needed 
service, and that results have been encouraging. 

G. Food and Agriculture Organization 
of the United Nations 

49 . FAO gives high priority to human resource 
development in its programmes. Its efforts aim at helping 
member countries build up national manpower capacities for 
agricultural and rural development through the 
establishment or strengthening of agricultural education, 
training and rural institutions, increasing the number of 
skilled personnel and improving the ability of those 
already trained and on the job. In addition to specific 
activities designed for institution building and 
in-service training, almost all field projects are geared 
towards developing the knowledge and skills of national 
counterparts and beneficiaries located in the countries 
where these projects are being executed. 

50 . FAO undertakes human resource development activities 
under both the Regular and Field Programmes. The Regular 
Programme is funded by the assessed Regular Budget and is 
implemented both by headquarters technical divisions and 
the regional offices. The Field Programme is funded by 
extra-budgetary resources - UNDP, Trust Funds, etc. While 
all technical divisions of FAO are involved in training 
activities carried out by the Organization, the Human 
Resources, Institutions and Agrarian Reform Division has a 
Service (Agricultural Education and Extension Service, 
•ESHE'), whose main function is the promotion of human 
resource development through formal and non-formal 
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education and training. FAO also established in 1978 an 
Inter-Departmental Working Group on Training (IDWGT), 
which is the principal advisory body on policies and 
programmes concerning FAO's involvement in training with 
its member countries. 

51 . In FAO, as mentioned earlier, human resource 
development activities are financed by both the Regular 
Budget and extra-budgetary resources. These activities 
are numerous and cover both training and institution 
building activities. Human resource development is an 
integral part of its diverse field projects. 

52 . Training is a continuous activity in FAO. It is one 
of the recurring priorities established under the 
Programme of Work and Budget. A large number of 
fellowships, which constitute a clearly defined and 
important part of FAO*s overall training activities, are 
awarded under UNDP and Trust Fund projects. A certain 
amount for fellowships, of short duration, is also 
expanded under the Technical Co-operation Programme (TCP). 

53 . In addition FAO awards every other year six research 
fellowships of a duration varying between one and two 
years. These are the André Mayer Fellowships and are 
included in the Regular Programme budget. These 
fellowships are normally awarded to candidates from Member 
Countries to conduct advanced research in topics related 
to agriculture and rural development. 

54 . The human resource development effort also conducts 
a large number of Study Tours, Institution Building 
projects and the preparation and dissemination of a large 
number of publications and training manuals in various 
technical areas of agriculture, forestry and fisheries. 

55 . In FAO, funding for human resource development comes 
mainly from three sources: 

1. The Regular Programme Budget; 
2. UNDP Project Funds; 
3. Trust Funds. 

The technical 
divisions of FAO 
administer 
actively the 
HRD. Programme 
funding is done 
by the Regular 
Programme Budget 
and the Field 
Budget, the 
latter funded 
from extra-
budgetary 
sources. As an 
added incentive 
to the HRD 
programmes, every 
two years, six 
Research 
Fellowship awards 
are given to 
meritorious 
students - The 
André Meyer 
award. A yearly 
appraisal of 
training 
activities is 
undertaken by FAO 
(evaluation 
exercise). 

56 . From the above three sources the bulk of human 
resource development depending on the area of activity 
covers a broad base. For the periods examined between 
1981 through 1988 some US$92 million were spent on 
fellowships abroad and US$129 million on other training 
activities including study tours. 
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Table 4. FAO percentage distribution of resources 
for human resource development 

(In US Dollars) 

Sources 

RP 
UNDP 
Trust Funds 

1981 

18 
55 
27 

1982 

11 
60 
29 

1983 

17 
53 
30 

1984 

12 
57 
31 

1985 

17 
52 
31 

1986 

12 
51 
37 

1987 

14 
46 
40 

1988 

08 
56 
36 

Source : FAO. 

57 . In 1980 FAO conducted an evaluation of agricultural 
training in human resource development activities. The 
evaluation included country studies in seven countries and 
project studies concerning 48 projects. 

58 . In addition, a large number of FAO training projects 
and activities were separately evaluated by the technical 
division staff and consultants. The results of these 
evaluations were communicated to donors and participating 
countries. Another type of evaluation carried out at FAO 
is the tripartite evaluation, including representatives 
from FAO, the donor and recipient countries. About 100 
projects annually are evaluated in this manner. 

59 . In this respect, mention should also be made of the 
annual survey of FAO's training activities, which provides 
quantitative information on a number of aspects, such as: 
type of training, level, place, occupation of trainees, 
subject of training, number of trainees, sex, etc. In 
1981, FAO instituted a two-stage survey of former 
fellowship holders to gain specific information about the 
appropriateness and adequacy of fellowship training and in 
particular the usefulness of this for the subsequent work 
of those concerned in their home countries. 

60 . All FAO*s units concerned with human resource 
development through education and training aim at 
improving the Organization's training activities and their 
impact on human resource development in Member States. 

61 . An appraisal of the training and research activities 
of the FAO/IAEA Division of Isotope and Radiation 
Applications of Atomic Energy for Food and Agricultural 
Development was completed in 1985. 
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H. International Maritime Organization 

62 . The governing bodies of IMO have for many years 
assigned the highest priority to maritime training at all 
levels. Accordingly, the Technical Co-operation Programme 
of the Organization, which is supported entirely by 
voluntary contributions, executes project activities which 
are designed to increase the technical capacity and 
self-reliance which developing countries need in order to 
ensure safer shipping for the seafarers, the ships, their 
passengers and their cargo, the ports and coastal 
installations and the marine environment and ocean 
resources. 

63 . During the 1980's, available donor funds and 
in-kind contributions have been used to develop a global 
network of maritime training institutes encompassing the 
World Maritime University and its various regional 
Branches, the IMO International Maritime Law Institute in 
Valletta, Malta, the IMO International Maritime Academy in 
Trieste, Italy, and other maritime training academies 
throughout the world. The objectives of these institutes 
are: 

a) to provide maritime training programmes at the 
basic, certificate-of-competency, advanced and 
post-graduate levels; 

HRD is done at 
IMO under the 
Technical 
Co-operation 
Programme, funded 
in its entirety 
by voluntary 
contributions. 

b) to assist some 90 maritime training institutes in 
58 developing countries in the establishment or 
modernization of training facilities, as well as the 
elaboration of curricula and syllabuses; 

c) to develop and implement specialized short courses 
designed to provide up-to-date maritime training to 
sea-going staff, maritime safety and pollution prevention 
administrators, port authorities and shipping company 
staff ; and 

d) to arrange for short and long-term expert services, 
fellowships and group training in over 125 countries and 
territories to provide the highest quality of technical 
expertise to maritime personnel involved in everyday 
practical and legal aspects of technical shipping and port 
services. 

64 . The cornerstone of IMO's Technical Co-operation 
Programme is maritime training, which places primacy on 
assisting developing countries in enhancing their maritime 
training facilities and capabilities so that they may 
train their own nationals effectively to promote maritime 
safety, marine pollution prevention and the related 
technical aspects of shipping and ports. 
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65 . The World Maritime University (WMU) will continue to 
provide post-graduate maritime training to enable 
developing countries to train their own experts, thus 
reducing their dependence on expatriate personnel. The 
WMU has already received more than 500 students from 97 
countries. Nearly 300 of them have graduated and returned 
to their countries where they are occupying senior 
positions in the maritime sector, thus enhancing the 
self-reliance of developing countries. In addition, WMU 
is laying the foundation for closer and more coherent 
co-operation among maritime administrations of developing 
countries for the solution of their common problems. The 
WMU owes its success so far to the financial and in-kind 
contributions of virtually all IMO Member States which 
have contributed in one way or another to the 
establishment and support of the university. 

66 . In order to complement the advanced maritime courses 
offered at WMU, the Organization has over the past years' 
promoted the establishment in all developing regions 
Branches of the World Maritime University for the 
implementation of seminars and specialized short courses 
at national and/or regional levels. A programme of short 
courses was designed and is currently being implemented to 
meet maritime training needs of developing countries in an 
array of subjects related to requirements contained in the 
International Convention on Standards of Training, 
Certification and Watchkeeping for Seafarers (STCW) 1978, 
as well as other specialized shipping and port acitivities. 

67 . Over the coming years, the Branches of the World 
Maritime University and the IMO International Maritime 
Academy in Trieste, Italy, will play a particularly 
important role in the implementation of these short 
courses for the benefit of 12 to 40 students from up to 20 
countries at a time for each course, depending on the 
nature and scope of the specialized course in question. 

The World 
Maritime 
University and 
more than 90 
training 
institutes 
administer the 
programme in more 
than 125 
countries. The 
JIU has done two 
evaluation 
exercises on IMO 
(JIU/REP/84/4 and 
JIU/REP/89/3). 

68 . Vital maritime law training, designed to facilitate 
the effective translation of global conventions and 
regulations into national maritime laws and legislation, 
will be provided by the IMO International Maritime Law 
Institute in Valletta, Malta. The IMO International 
Maritime Law Institute will provide one-year, 
post-graduate legal courses to up to 20 qualified lawyers 
from developing and other countries. In order to promote 
the equitable participation of women, 50 per cent of the 
places in each course will be reserved for women 
candidates. 

69 . The technical co-operation activities, executed or 
sponsored by IMO, are supported entirely by voluntary 
donor contributions. The principal donors include the 
United Nations Development Programme, the United Nations 
Environment Programme and donor countries. Maritime 
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training, through fellowships, plays a crucial role in the 
Technical Co-operation Programme of the Organization which 
develops tailor-made fellowship programmes at all levels 
for the benefit of maritime personnel of countries in all 
developing regions, at their requests. The IMO 
publications entitled "Strategy for Maritime Training", 
"Strategy for the Protection of the Marine Environment" 
and "Strategy for the Integration of Women in the Maritime 
Sector", published in 1988, provide outlines of areas in 
which enhanced technical co-operation activities and human 
resource development are required in order to assist 
developing countries in the effective implementation of 
international treaty instruments on maritime safety and 
marine pollution prevention, and related aspects of 
shipping and ports. 

70 . In its report entitled "International Maritime 
Organization" (JIU/REP/84/4), JIU noted that "there is no 
systematic evaluation of technical co-operation programme 
as a whole". IMO engaged in "evaluation" to the extent 
that UNDP and other funding sources required it and these 
undertakings were limited to the normal monitoring of 
projects through tripartite reviews, visits to project 
sites, and the review of mission reports of advisors and 
consultants. Therefore taking into account the rapid 
growth of IMO's Technical Co-operation Programme, the 
Inspectors responsible for the 1984 JIU report suggested 
that evaluation might be among the first functions to be 
expanded as a result of any increase in the technical 
co-operation staff. 

71 . Since then IMO has been making efforts to improve 
evaluation exercise in the Organization. Following the 
JIU recommendation, an evaluation unit was set up, which 
in addition to systematic monitoring undertakes a periodic 
ex post evaluation of different components of IMO's 
technical co-operation programme. Up to now four 
evaluation reports, one on IMO's advisory services, 
another on fellowships, a third on assistance provided 
through the IMO/Norway Co-operation Programme and the 
fourth on IMO activities in the field of search and 
rescue, have been issued. The recommendations contained 
therein have been generally agreed upon by the 
intergovernmental bodies of the Organization and are being 
implemented within available resources. 

72 . IMO has recently instituted an internal monitoring 
system of project execution within its Technical 
Co-operation Programme. It has also developed the IMO 
Manual on Evaluation with a view to improving evaluation 
procedures and methodology as well as design and 
monitoring of projects. With regard to maritime training, 
IMO requested the JIU to prepare a report on the 
evaluation of its work in this field. The JIU report has 
been prepared and approved by the 62nd session of IMO's 
Council. 
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World Intellectual Property Organization 

73 . WIPO has its training mainly aimed at 
comprehensively upgrading professional skills of 
government employees whose duties deal, or are expected to 
deal, with intellectual property within their respective 
countries. 

74 . At WIPO, human resource development activities are 
mainly directed from headquarters. The main target groups 
are the personnel working in national industrial property 
and copyright offices, administrations, and related 
institutions. The human resource development activities 
normally consist of training courses, on-the-job training 
activities and consultancy guidance. 

75 . WIPO's training program includes overseas 
fellowships, courses, workshops and seminars at the 
national, subregional, regional or global level and 
on-the-job training by experts and consultants; this is an 
on-going programme. 

76 . At WIPO the proportion of budgetary allocations for 
human resource development as compared to other areas of 
technical co-operation activities covers a large 
percentage of total resources. These funds are provided 
by the Regular Programme Budget, UNDP Funds, Trust Funds 
and contributions in kind offered by Member States or 
intergovernmental institutions, in the form of 
fellowships, lecturers and experts for on-the-job 
training. Figures for 1985 give an indication of the 
possible volume throughout the previous years: 

Table 5. Budgetary allocations for human resource 
development. 

(In Swiss Francs) 

UNDP 2,308,000 (47.0%) 
Regular Budget 1,115,000 (22.7%) 
Contributions from other 
sources, including 1,492,000 (30.3%) 
Trust Funds 

This Agency's 
training activity 
is aimed mainly 
at government 
officials in 
charge of 
industrial 
property on 
copyright 
methods. The 
extent of 
training covers 
fellowship 
courses at 
specialized 
institutions 
overseas, 
seminars, 
workshops and 
on-the-job 
training. It is 
financed by the 
Regular Budget, 
and by Extra-
budgetary 
sources. 
Evaluation 
consists of the 
compilation of 
after-training 
reports and 
regular follow-up 
communications. 

Source: WIPO Records. 

77 . In WIPO, on completion of training, fellows are 
required to file reports on their training. These reports 
are reviewed by the technical units concerned at 
headquarters, which, as required, contact the trainees for 
further information or explanations. In addition, in most 
cases, training programmes in Europe include a visit to 
WIPO headquarters, where an evaluation of the training 
programmes are carried out. For group training activities 
outside Europe such evaluation sessions take place at the 
end of the training sessions. 

78 . The evaluation process is given considerable 
importance as regards WIPO's training programme 
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J. International Telecommunication Union 

79 . All field projects in developing countries, have, 
explicitly or not, the objective of improving 
qualifications and experience at all levels of 
telecommunication staff. ITU has targeted the 
strengthening of the national telecommunication networks 
and services in its member organizations by assisting the 
development and management of their human resources. For 
this purpose, standards have been established in the area 
of human resource development (HRD): for example, the 
course development in telecommunication - CODEVTEL 
project; in human resource management (HRM) standards have 
been established for Manpower Planning, information 
system, evaluating and improving telecommunication 
training systems, etc. 

80 . Training is a continuous activity at the ITU, with 
the Training Division established within the Technical 
Co-operation Department since 1969. Headquarters and the 
four regional staff in HRD/HRM advise all Member Countries 
of the ITU, assist the Regional Divisions in the 
preparation and monitoring of HRD projects in the field, 
and carry out a large range of activities in this field of 
speciality. This approach has permitted ITU to undertake 
more than 1200 training development activities through the 
years 1980/87, training more than 6000 fellows and 
participation of more than 2700 fellows in seminars and 
on-the-job training assignments. An extensive fellowship 
programme in all areas of telecommunications is also 
administered by the Technical Co-operation Department 
Training Division. 

81 . The various council meetings and conferences play a 
very important role in this type of activity, because at 
the conferences, Member States and the governing bodies, 
decide and urge the Administration to give continued 
emphasis and support to these programmes. 

This organization 
is field 
oriented, and its 
HRD is carried 
out through its 
CODEVTEL project 
and HRM 
programme. A 
Training Division 
has been working 
since 1969 on the 
development of 
human resources. 
The funding comes 
mainly from 
UNDP. Since 1982 
(Plenipotentiary 
Conference, 
Nairobi), ITU 
supplements its 
activities with 
inputs financed 
from its own 
sources. 

82 . ITU being technically oriented, mainly structures 
its human resource development utilizing funds received 
for project execution, though it does have a modest 
programme in HRD financed from its own resources. Some 
two million Swiss Francs per year are currently allocated 
to this programme. In the earlier years the resources 
were forthcoming almost exclusively from the UNDP (91.3 
per cent in 1973 and subsequent years). At present, ITU 
continues to depend upon the UNDP and supplements its 
activities under the UNDP with inputs financed from Trust 
Fund, Associate Experts (a scheme under which costs of 
missions are borne by the donor countries), Special Fund 
for Technical Co-operation (resolution No. 21 of 
Plenipotentiary Conference, Malaga-Torremolinos and other 
funds). 
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83 . The 42nd Session (June 1987) of the ITU 
Administrative Council, taking note of the JIU Third 
Report on Technical Co-operation Activities of the ITU 
(JIU/REP/86/4) called upon the Union to appoint a 
full-time professional staff member as Evaluation Officer 
in the TCD. As of April 1988, the ITU established an 
Evaluation Unit within the Technical Co-operation 
Department which assesses the evaluation, monitoring and, 
reporting mechansims and needs in the field with 
substantive exchange of information done with other 
specialized agencies on communications, training, etc. 

K. United Nations Educational, Scientific 
and Cultural Organization 

84 . UNESCO has, throughout its history, recognized that 
the total development of the individual is the base for 
progress. In UNESCO's view, the appropriate utilization 
of human resources is an essential factor in economic 
progress and social advancement. The continuing 
improvement of the resources contributed by the whole 
population, through the input of men and women who have 
been educated and trained, is a pre-requisite for 
development and for peoples' participation in the progress 
of modern science and technology and the flowering of 
culture. One of UNESCO's constant concerns is to pave the 
way for the widest participation by individuals and groups 
in the life of the societies to which they belong and in 
that of the world community. Specific programmes and 
actions are undertaken in favour of women to combat the 
different manifestations of discrimination and the female 
dimension is integrated in all programmes. Special 
emphasis is given to young people whose participation in 
development has proven essential for success. UNESCO is 
also moving towards a structural and more dynamic 
conception on the participation of other disadvantaged 
groups such as rural populations, shanty-town dwellers, 
ethnic minorities, the aged and other social groups. 

85 . The organizational structure of human resource 
development in UNESCO is historical in nature and dynamic 
in concept. There is constant innovation to approaches 
dependent on the immediate needs of Members. This is 
generally focussed from the viewpoints of the needs of 
Member States with UNESCO supplying the necessary 
technical backstopping to put within the dynamism of the 
framework, coherent integrated national policies. Several 
types of group training activities (seminars, workshops, 
courses) are organized each year in Member States for the 
development of their nationals in priority areas 
identified by their Governments and other groups. During 
the 1986-87 biennium UNESCO provided a total of 4216 
individual fellowships, study grants and travel grants 
In addition 86,748 individuals benefited from group 
training in seminars, workshops and training courses 
organized by UNESCO. 

Prior to 1988 
evaluation was 
not institu­
tionalized. Since 
April 1988 there 
is a structured 
unit which 
assesses the 
evaluation, 
monitoring and 
reporting 
mechanisms and 
needs in the 
field with 
substantive 
exchange of 
information done 
with other 
specialized 
agencies on 
communications 
training, etc. 

UNESCO has been a 
forerunner in the 
area of HRD 
linked to the 
development 
process as a 
whole. 
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86 . In the case of UNESCO, it can be considered that 
virtually all its activities are aimed towards human 
resource development. All the programme activities 
undertaken by UNESCO are classified into the following 
functions in the 1988-89 Programme and Budget. These are: 
advance of knowledge (10.7 per cent); collection, 
dissemination and exchange of information (24.7 per cent); 
development of public awareness (1.8 per cent); training 
(35 per cent); participation in the implementation of 
activities in Member States (12.5 per cent); standard 
setting (1.4 per cent) ; policy-making, planning and 
project identification (10.1 per cent); programming, 
co-ordination and evaluation of programme activities (2.7 
per cent). The figures in brackets show the percentage of 
financial resources devoted to these functions in 1988-89. 

87 . UNESCO as was pointed out earlier is basically human 
resource development oriented; therefore separating the 
study element in the various programmes represents a 
monumental task. Nevertheless, the budgetary presentation 
for the recent period gives a picture of the activity in 
this sense. The programme and budget for 1986-87, for the 
first time, provides a summary by modality of action, 
which includes a training component of $25,600,000 and a 
grants-in-aid amounting to $5,637,500, the two 
representing some 16.4 per cent of total appropriations 
for major programmes ($190,813,400). This does not 
include seminars, workshops and some meetings considered 
as training activities, nor does it include activities 
financed by the Participation Programme. In UNESCO 
Secretariat's view, this percentage should be indicative 
of percentages in prior budgets. 

88 . All the other amounts spent for human resource 
development are from extra-budgetary sources (UNDP, UNFPA 
World Bank, regional development banks, funds-in-trust, 
etc). From all these sources of funds together, the 
allocations for training over the period 1980-1988 
amounted to some $105.5 million (1980 - 13.8; 1981 - 13.2; 
1982 - 11.6; 1983 - 13.3; 1984 - 12.4; 1985 - 11.6; 1986 
-9.6; 1987 - 10.1; 1988 - 10.7) and constituted from 11.9 
to 16.7 (14 per cent on the average) per cent of the total 
project expenditure (The most important components were 
personnel - 38 per cent; equipment - 22 per cent; 
construction - 13 per cent and fellowships - 7 per cent). 

The Organization 
works closely 
with governments 
catering to their 
needs in priority 
areas in the 
education field. 
Biennially more 
than 15,000 
fellowships are 
projected to be 
awarded to Member 
States. 

Financing is done 
through the 
Regular Budget, 
Extrabudgetary 
Sources, 
Funds-in-Trus t, 
etc. Almost a 
steady 16.4% of 
Regular Programme 
appropriations 
and 14.7% of 
Extrabudgetary 
Resources are 
used in HRD. 

89 . In UNESCO, evaluation of human resource development 
is not carried out as an abstract exercise, rather the 
overall evaluation that is undertaken of the various 
programmes which have an element of human resource 
development is included. There have been two Executive 
Board in-depth studies which evaluated some elements of 
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the UNESCO human resource development activities: (i) 
UNESCO's contribution to knowledge and activities with 
regard to the problems of population (1974); (ii) 
development and promotion of research on population 
problems and the implications of the findings for 
population education (1978). 

90 . There are also the questionnaires filled out by the 
recipients of fellowships and study grants which provide 
feedback. In regional seminars, there are evaluation 
sessions later carried out on the completed questionnaires. 

91 . As far as the Regular Programme evaluation is 
concerned, it is normally executed in spite of personnel 
and financial constraints. 

92 . In extrabudgetary programmes, difficulties arise 
because of delayed approval of projects, delayed approval 
of rephasing of funds from one year to another and the 
slowness of action on the part of the national 
participating agency/agencies in setting up necessary 
structures for project implementation, appointing local 
staff, nominating personnel for training and in an 
increasing number of cases, insistence on direct 
implementation of projects but with technical assistance 
inputs from UNESCO. 

93 . Difficulties have also been experienced in placement 
of fellows from the developing countries in higher 
education institutions in the developed countries because 
of problems in equating qualifications acquired in 
national institutions with entry requirements of host 
institutions. Language proficiency is also one of the 
difficulties faced in this area. 

The monitoring 
and evaluation 
process has now 
taken form in the 
organization of a 
Unit specifically 
for this 
purpose. This 
Unit keeps 
programme 
activity and 
project 
imp1ementati on 
constantly under 
review. 

L. International Labour Organisation 

94 . Among the United Nations agencies, the ILO is a 
major contributor to human resource development 
interpreted widely as strengthening human capacities. In 
this field, its activities are directed at the public 
(including semi-public) as well as the private sectors, to 
the urban as well as the rural areas with due emphasis 
placed on the needs of disadvantaged groups. It devotes 
well over a half of its technical co-operation activities 
to training activities in all sectors and branches of 
economy and at all levels of responsibility. Over the 
last 35 years, the ILO has been instrumental in helping 
many countries build up comprehensive vocational, 
technical and management training systems and 
institutions. At any given time, more than 300 training 
projects are being implemented in about 60 (most of them 
developing) countries, with an expenditure exceeding US$90 
million annually, most of it secured through 
extra-budgetary resources. 
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95 . The Organization's human resource development 
programme is supported by its research and 
standard-setting programmes. The ILO's Convention (No. 
142) concerning vocational training and vocational 
guidance in the development of human resources and the 
corresponding Recommendation (No. 150), adopted by the 
International Labour Conference at its 60th Session 
(1975), continue to be the major blueprints for 
governments and institutions in developing their training 
policies and systems. These instruments emphasize the 
close co-operation between UNESCO and the ILO in pursuing 
harmonized objectives and avoiding duplication and 
conflict. 

96 . The ILO assists countries in designing national 
systems and sub-systems of vocational training and 
management development, improving the efficiency of 
relevant training institutions, devising vocational and 
management training schemes for specific sectors and 
occupational categories and setting up training schemes 
for special target groups, including women, out-of-school 
youth, migrants, refugees and older workers. Other ILO 
programmes aim at productivity improvement, promote the 
development of small enterprises and train in 
labour-intensive methods particularly in public works, as 
well as in industrial relations and occupational safety 
and health. 

97 . The ILO's projects mounted under several major 
programmes (employment, training, sectoral activities, 
working conditions, etc.) range from grass-roots training 
in helping rural youth learn skills for meeting basic 
needs, to training to manage and operate advanced 
technology. Many of the ILO's technical co-operation 
activities have been comprehensive and long term. As 
countries have progressed on the development path, there 
has been a shift in their technical co-operation 
priorities. The need has grown for shorter-term 
assistance to identify gaps and weak spots in countries' 
vocational and management training systems and policy 
frameworks and to meet specific manpower and development 
needs. An example of such shorter-term assistance has 
been an ILO project in India to set up a network of 
advanced training institutes and model industrial training 
centres throughout the country. The network was 
established to meet the demand for new skills as new 
technologies are introduced in industry. In recent years, 
growing emphasis has been placed on technical co-operation 
in support of women in the development process. 
Generally, the ILO favours participatory strategies and 
they have proven particularly effective in mobilising 
human resources for rural development activities. 

Human resource 
development 
remains at the 
heart of ILO 
concerns under 
all its major 
programmes. A 
unique feature of 
the ILO's major 
programmes is the 
active 
involvement and 
contribution of 
the social 
partners, i.e. 
workers' and 
employers' 
organizations, 
alongside 
governments, in 
the development, 
implementation 
and evaluation of 
human resource 
development 
programmes. 

98 . UNDP continues to be a major source of finance for 
the ILO*s technical co-operation activities in human 
resource development areas. Recently a significant share 
of the ILO's human resource development activities in 
developing countries has been financed by multi-bi donors, 
and by development banks, in particular the World Bank. 
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99 . The ILO's participation in the human resource 
development effort undertaken in the framework of the 
United Nations system has gained both strength and impact 
because of the unique structure of the Organization. It 
is a tripartite organization represented by governments 
and employers' and workers' organizations. In the 
planning, implementation and evaluation of its human 
resource development activities, the ILO takes into 
account the specific but also complementary requirements 
of these organizations. For example, in preparing and 
implementing a project, the ILO emphasizes consultation 
with employers and workers in the skill areas covered. A 
great number of projects designed to strengthen human 
resources of workers' organizations and those of 
employers' associations have been funded by 
multi-bilateral donors. 

100 . Support to its technical co-operation projects is 
given by the ILO*s International Centre for Advanced 
Technical and Vocational Training in Turin, which annually 
receives a large number of fellows, sent by the ILO*s 
field projects for advanced training in their particular 
skill areas. It has also developed comprehensive training 
programmes for management personnel and for high-level 
government officials of Member States. 

101 . In addition to country-focused activities, the ILO 
has, in response to the emergence of specific and 
distinctive characteristics of each region, contributed to 
the development of regional centres. These centres 
constitute a significant dimension to the ILO's field 
structure and spearhead TCDC activities. Some 13 such 
regional structures are currently in operation dealing 
with training and management development, employment and 
labour administration. Human resource development may be 
said to be a primary concern of these regional centres. 
In this connection, particular mention should be made of 
the following centres: the Asian and Pacific Skill 
Development Programme (APSDEP), the Inter-African Centre 
for the Development of Vocational Training (CIADFOR), the 
Inter-American Centre for Research and Documentation on 
Vocational Training (CINTERFOR) and the International 
Management Development Network (INTERNAN). 

102 . In 1987, the Joint Meetings of ACC and CPC chose 
for their 22nd series of Joint Meetings the topic 
"Co-ordination of the activities of the United Nations 
system in human resource development and its contribution 
to meeting the economic and social objectives of the 
developing countries". Because of its recognized imporant 
role in this endeavour, the ILO was chosen as the lead 
agency to prepare a background paper for the meetings. 
The paper raises a number of human resource development 
issues and draws attention to the problem of co-ordinating 
activities in this area throughout the United Nations 
system, proposing that this effort be increasingly carried 
out at the country level. 
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M. World Health Organization 

103 . The World Health Organization's human resource 
development activities fall mainly within the 
responsibility of the Division of Health Manpower 
Development (this Division will change its name in January 
1990 to Development of Human Resources for Health). The 
scope of the Programme's work covers the planning for, 
training, and management of the types and numbers of 
personnel needed to help attain the level of technical, 
scientific and managerial competence required to maintain 
national health systems. Member States are increasingly 
recognizing the need to improve their health systems, and 
to achieve this, improvement of their health personnel 
development mechanisms is essential. WHO has supported 
countries in their efforts in this direction. 

104 . WHO programme delivery is effected through its six 
regional offices in the African, American, Eastern 
Mediterranean, European, South-East Asia and Western 
Pacific Regions. Co-ordination with other social and 
economic sectors such as education, community development, 
transport and communications, has been promoted actively 
at the national, provincial and district levels in order 
to ensure the integrated development of health systems and 
health personnel. 

105 . Through its fellowships programme WHO has played 
and is playing a decisive role in the efforts of Member 
States to upgrade their health systems. During the 
biennium 1986-1987 the HMD programme distributed 6,809 
fellowships, and provided travel and subsistence 
allowances for 5,228 participants to attend educational 
meetings or WHO courses (See table 6 below). 

Yearly more than 
3000 fellows 
receive training 
in various areas 
of health related 
systems and 
endeavours. 
WHO'S human 
resource 
development 
programmes are 
financed almost 
entirely from the 
Overall Regular 
Budget. This 
amounts to over 
$320,980,000 with 
extrabudgetary 
resources 
totalling more 
than $155,631,000 
over a seven-year 
period. 

106 . The Health Manpower Development Programme in WHO is 
structured around two specific areas as described in the 
official Programme Budget. These are: the Managerial 
Process for Health Manpower Development, and the Formation 
of Health Personnel. These in turn are broken down into 
seven areas of activity: Intersectoral Co-ordination; 
Health Manpower Policies and Plans; Management of Health 
Manpower; Health Manpower Information and Research; 
Institution Strengthening; Effective Education Programmes 
and Processes; and Health Learning Materials. 

107 . As one can visualize, the programme is greatly 
decentralized with direct headquarters intervention mainly 
in the promotion of policies and ideas, in the publication 
of manuals, guides, information bulletins, and the 
substantive progress monitoring machinery. 
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Table 6. Distribution of fellowships, by subject of 
study and by region, 1986/87. 

South- Eastern 
Region East Méditer- Western 

African of the Asia European ranean Pacific 
Subject of study Region Americas Region Region Region Region Total 

Public health administration 274 119 254 52 125 229 1053 
Hospital and medical care administration . . . 26 18 34 7 29 40 154 
Construction of health institutions — 2 — 1 — 3 6 
Medical librananship 6 3 9 — 4 — 22 

Subtotal 306 142 297 60 158 272 1235 

Environmental sanitation 147 29 210 25 70 64 545 
Housing and town planning 1 — — — — — 1 
Food control 2 30 22 4 11 43 112 

Subtotal Î5Ô 59 232 29 07 TÔ7 658* 

Nursing and midwifery 106 38 91 12 27 80 354 
Public health nursing 4 31 17 — 5 12 69 
Medical social work 4 1 — — — 3 8 

Subtotal Ü 4 70 TÔ8 12 32 95 43Ï" 

Maternal and child health 70 110 59 7 47 53 346 
Paediatrics and obstetrics 43 35 5 5 21 12 121 

Subtotal 113 145 64 12 66 65 467 

Mental health 23 51 26 18 42 20 180 
Health education 53 14 41 3 35 26 172 
Occupational health 10 7 18 3 55 15 108 
Nutntion 29 29 45 4 14 16 137 
Health statistics 30 66 47 24 26 43 236 
Oral health 26 25 31 4 23 37 146 
Rehabilitation 19 12 13 8 26 22 100 
Control of pharmaceutical and biological 

preparations 7 13 75 15 42 42 194 

Subtotal Ï97 217 296 79 263 221 1273 

TOTAL: HEALTH ORGANIZATION 
AND SERVICES 880 633 997 192 602 760 4064 

Percentage 6%5 65.9 59.4 54.4 53.4 57.35 59.7 

Malaria 25 44 71 5 36 107 288 
Sexually transmitted diseases 3 15 12 3 4 6 43 
Tuberculosis 10 19 64 6 27 29 155 
Other communicable diseases 102 95 155 15 85 78 530 
Laboratory services 45 65 86 17 67 62 342 
Chemotherapy, antibiotics, pesticides 1 9 5 — 1 8 24 

TOTAL COMMUNICABLES DISEASES 186 247 393 46 220 290 1382 

Percentage 13.6 25.7 23.4 13.0 19.5 21.9 20.3 

Surgery and medicine 29 6 43 23 42 24 167 
Anesthesiology 13 — 2 1 6 5 27 
Radiology 71 2 19 11 82 28 213 
Haematology 10 5 4 15 16 12 62 
Other medical and surgical specialities . . 53 16 80 43 57 66 315 

Subtotal 176 29 148 93 203 135 784 

Basic medical sciences 54 11 65 15 39 49 233 
Medical and allied education 18 41 70 7 63 47 246 
Undergraduate medical studies 51 — 5 — — 44 100 

Subtotal 123 52 140 22 102 140 579 

TOTAL — CLINICAL MEDICINE, BASIC 
MEDICAL SCIENCES, AND 

MEDICAL AND ALLIED EDUCATION 299 81 288 115 305 275 1363 

Percentage 21.9 8.4 17.2 32.6 27.1 20.75 20.0 

GRAND TOTAL 1365 961 1678 353 1127 1325 6809" 

Source: Biennial Report of the Director-General of WHO 
1986-1987, page 65. 
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108 . From the financial reports we learned that the bulk 
of human resource development activities in WHO is 
financed from the overall Regular Budget. For the years 
1980-1987 this provided (a) the amount of $222,078 for the 
Health Manpower Development Programme; (b) the amount of 
$98,902,000 for other technical programmes to cover their 
fellowships and other educational activities. The 
expenditures (a) and (b) combined represented $320,980,000 
or 17.3 per cent of the WHO aggregate overall Regular 
Budget for the same period. In addition to the 
above-mentioned amounts, the following expenditure was 
incurred under extra-budgetary sources: (a) Voluntary Fund 
for Health Promotion (includes contributions from 
governments and private foundations): $41,336,000; (b) 
United Nations sources (UNDP, UNFPA, UNEP): $75,531,000; 
and (c) other funds (includes funds-in-trust): 
$38,764,000. The total extrabudgetary expenditures over 
the period 1980-1987 amounted to $155,631,000. This is 
around half the regular budget expenditures. Out of the 
total extra-budgetary expenditures, the share of United 
Nations sources represented 48.5 per cent. 

109 . In the biennium 1986-1987 difficulties arose in the 
financing of the WHO Regular Budget, because of the 
expected short fall in contributions, due to diverse 
factors. This prompted the Director-General to pursue 
precautionary measures as far back as early 1986 to ensure 
solvency and give the maximum output without jeopardizing 
priority areas. Several measures were adopted amongst 
which were the curtailment of some programme activities at 
Headquarters, as well as at regional and country levels, 
equivalent to an amount of $35 million. 

WHO undertakes on 
a regular basis a 
monitoring and 
evaluation 
exercise on its 
Health Manpower 
Development 
activities. 

110 . The WHO financial reports suggest that within the 
Regular Budget for Health Manpower Development the largest 
item of expenditure is fellowships and other educational 
activities - about 62 per cent, followed by salaries and 
common staff costs - on an average under 25 per cent over 
the period 1980-1987 and showing a downward trend; 
supplies and materials - about 6.5 per cent; local costs 
subsidies - about 3 per cent; and contractual services and 
translation, printing, data processing etc. - about 2 per 
cent. All other expenditures do not exceed one per cent 
of the total regular budget allocation. 

Ill . In WHO monitoring and evaluation reports are 
prepared regularly for the Biennial Report of the 
Director-General. Other evaluation reports include the 
Situation Analyses prepared for biennial Programme 
Budgets, and medium-term programmes (every six years). In 
addition, in 1981 the Organization carried out a very 
detailed Analytical Review of the World Health 
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Organization's Health Manpower Development Programme 
1948-1980. A mid-term review of implementation of the 
medium-term programme for health manpower development 
(1983-1987), was issued early in 1982, and a "Health 
Manpower Development Trend Review" was carried out in 1984 
by Headquarters and all six regional offices. 

112 . An Interim Report on the Implementation of 
Fellowships Policy was carried out in 1985 for the 
Executive Board, and a full report is now commencing. 
Fellows are required to submit a "Termination of Studies 
Report" and national health administrations are requested 
to complete a report on the utilization of the fellow's 
services twelve months after the end of the fellowship. 
At Headquarters level, a monitoring report on activities 
is carried out at the end of each biennium when detailed 
monitoring activities against plans in the Medium-term 
Programme and Programme Budget is undertaken. Detailed 
monitoring of financial expenditures against plans is 
carried out on a day-to-day basis by the Administration. 

113 . Within the WHO Secretariat itself, attention is 
given to ensure that its own training programmes are 
monitored and evaluated to provide a high degree of 
relevance to progressive educational policies. 

N. World Meteorological Organization 

114 . WMO gives great attention to human resource 
development. Since 1952 the Technical Co-operation 
programme has dedicated itself to advise and strengthen 
national meteorological and hydrological services of 
developed and developing countries. Also considered as a 
goal is the support and organization of regional and 
national training centres and the on-going action of the 
monitoring apparatus. 

115 . The approach at WMO is different and innovative 
because of the manner in which classification and 
allocation of resources are handled. These are divided 
into three parts as follows: 

a) Expert services which incorporate the associate 
experts who are always national counterparts ; 

b) Fellowships; 

c) Equipment and sub-contracts. 
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116 . The first two are readily identifiable as 
appertaining to human resource development while in the 
third, great amount of fine tuning and conceptual 
reasoning has to be done to separate the basic elements of 
equipment used in the capacitation process, (training), 
replacement items and on-the-job training contracting 
elements. 

117 . A very special feature in the WMO approach is the 
Voluntary Co-operation Programme (VCP) which is unique in 
the United Nations system. It is designed primarily to 
provide assistance to support the implementation of the 
World Weather Watch initiative. Long and short term 
fellowships, and short-term training, seminars, equipment 
maintenance and on-the-job training forms a fundamental 
part of the human resource development component. 

118 . The WMO resource development and the technical 
co-operation programme, in general, are financed as 
follows: 

(a) The United Nations Development Programme (UNDP); 
(b) The WMO Voluntary Co-operation Programme (VCP); 
(c) Trust Fund (TF) arrangements; and 
(d) WMO Regular Budget. 

119 . The UNDP has been the principal source of funding 
for WMO's technical co-operation activities, contributing 
more than half of the resources available to WMO technical 
assistance. More than one-third of the funds made 
available by UNDP at present is used for experts and 
consultants. In common with other small highly technical 
agencies, WMO has a relatively high proportion of 
resources devoted to equipment in its UNDP-financed 
projects (30.6 per cent in 1987), while some 15 per cent 
is used for fellowships, seminars and workshops. 

120 . WMO Voluntary Co-operation Programme (VCP) is 
unique in the United Nations system, and designed 
primarily to provide assistance in support of the 
implementation of the World Weather Watch. The VCP 
depends upon voluntary contributions both in cash and in 
kind and is used to provide equipment, long and short-term 
fellowships and short-term training, such as seminars, 
equipment operation and maintenance courses and on-the-job 
training conducted by seconded experts. VCP is divided 
into VCP(F) for contributions made in cash and VCP(ES) for 
contributions made in the form of equipment and services. 
In the latter case, the donor designates the recipient 
country. Over the years under review, VCP proved rather 
successful. Its progressively increasing resources 
reached US$6,358,000, almost 32 per cent, in 1987. The 
Secretary-General continues to regard UNDP and VCP as 

The 
Organization's 
raison d'etre is 
technical 
co-operation, and 
under this 
programme all HRD 
activities are 
carried out. By 
nature, most of 
the training 
comes from the 
projects 
themselves 
(advisory 
services with 
national 
counterparts, 
etc.) and 
fellowships for 
further 
training. UNDP 
finances a major 
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the main components of future technical co-operation 
activities despite significant number of projects financed 
under trust-fund arrangements. 

121 . Trust Funds for financing and implementing 
technical co-operation activities are provided in any of 
the three following forms: (a) the donor country and the 
recipient country are one and the same, (b) single donor 
country finances a project in another country or (c) a 
number of donors either bilaterally or multilaterally 
combine to provide co-ordinated assistance to one or more 
countries. WMO*s role in the first two is largely one of 
administrative support and guidance for project execution 
while, for the third, WMO may be involved in project 
design and orientation, in co-ordinating donor inputs and 
in directing activities. 

122 . As mentioned above, funding from the regular budget 
is used for training in the form of fellowships and of 
seminars and workshops directly related to WMO's 
scientific and technical programmes. Although not large 
in financial terms (4-5 per cent), it plays an important 
role as WMO determines the priorities and can help in 
filling the most urgent gaps in assistance being provided 
from other sources or where the needs are most critical. 
The regular budget also funds the management of the VCP 
Office. 

123 . Within the framework of monitoring, fellows are 
required to submit a final report, summarizing the results 
of their training within one month of its completion. A 
questionnaire is sent to fellows 3-6 months after they 
return home. Various questions are asked therein to 
determine the relevance and impact of the training on the 
fellow's current duties. If the questionnaire is not 
completed and returned to the agency within a reasonable 
time, a reminder is sent to the former fellow and 
additional reminders are sent if necessary. Completed 
questionnaires are evaluated periodically to ensure timely 
feedback to those involved in Agency training. 

124 . The last evaluation of the fellowship programme was 
conducted ten years ago, based on those fellows who 
completed their training in 1972 and 1973. Of the 519 
fellows surveyed, 460 (about 89%) provided the requested 
information. Of this number, 450 (98%) returned home, six 
remained abroad to study further, three did not intend to 
return home and one remained abroad temporarily, to teach. 
Of the fellows who returned home, 369 said that their 
training was closely related, 57 said that it was 
partially related and 24 that it was not related to their 
current duties. Of the 460 fellows responding, 48 received 
a post-graduate degree and 206 had published scientific 
papers. 
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O. Universal Postal Union 

1. General UPU policy in the development of human 
resources 

a) The human condition in the postal services 

125 . The postal service is traditionally a major user of 
labour. Consequently, the focal point of a large part of 
postal activities remains the human being. The human 
contribution to the proper functioning of postal 
activities is undeniably the strength of most of the 
postal services in the world. Thus, the human condition 
in the Post has always been a prime concern of postal 
administrations and corporations and of the Universal 
Postal Union. The Universal Postal Union had encouraged 
and itself undertaken studies, for instance, into the best 
ways of reducing the laboriousness of postal work as well 
as of designing equipment tailored to specific work 
positions. In view of the influence of the working 
environment on human behaviour, studies have been made and 
concrete action taken to remove internal and external 
harmful effects. It is against this background that 
mechanization and automation of much of postal operations 
have occurred; not only to increase productivity but also 
to alleviate the laboriousness of the staffs work. The 
UPU is continuing its efforts to encourage countries to 
constantly improve human conditions particularly within 
the framework of its technical assistance activities on 
behalf of developing countries. 

b) Staff requirements and guideline standards 

126 . Within the UPU all the member countries focus their 
attention on the development of human resources, not only 
through concrete action on behalf of the staff but also by 
undertaking studies and research for their promotion. 
Within the framework of the studies conducted with the aim 
of getting a better idea of the problems linked to the 
management of human resources, theoretical postal staff 
requirements were considered and the following minimum 
standards were proposed to the 1979 Rio de Janeiro 
Congress which accepted them, noting that they should be 
adjusted in line with the socio-economic conditions and 
postal consumption of each country. First of all, the 
study considers that there should be one official per 1000 
inhabitants. Then, middle-grade managerial staff should 
make up three per cent of total staff strength. Lastly, 
there should be one senior executive for every five to 10 
middle-grade managers. Other studies have established 
that the ratio of postal officials to population is 0.49 
to 1000 in Asia/Pacific, 0.26 in Africa, 0.54 in the Arab 
countries, 1.35 in Europe (developing countries) and 0.80 
in Latin America and the Caribbean. All the 
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industrialized countries have topped the standard of one 
official per 1000 inhabitants while almost all the 
developing countries have to make efforts to reach it. 
Some developing countries have reached the target, mainly 
because of their high literacy rate and their gross 
national product which have a definite effect on post 
activity. 

c) UPU postal training policy 

127 . The UPU's main policies in postal training, laid 
down nearly 25 years ago, still apply and are of 
particular interest to the developing countries. UPU 
policy in this field may be summarized as follows: 

- general introduction of training of operational 
and supervisory staff into all countries; 

- training middle-grade managerial staff on the 
spot when justified by needs in certain 
countries ; 

- establishment and expansion of regional postal 
schools to train middle-grade and senior 
managerial staff; 

- training a sufficient number of qualified 
instructors. 

128 . The development of the national teaching services 
and training centres has been brought about by the 
encouragement and assistance provided by the UPU and also 
by the determination of the countries themselves. At 
present, a large number of countries have at least a 
postal school for training operational and supervisory 
staff. There are 234 national schools or vocational 
training centres in 81 developing countries. Alongside 
the development and strengthening of national schools, the 
countries endeavour to train middle-grade and senior 
managerial staff in regional schools, in view of the 
prohibitive cost of training them nationally. This choice 
has the additional advantage of fostering co-operation 
among the countries concerned. There are at present six 
intercountry postal training schools holding general 
courses and specialization sessions. 

129 . A considerable number of trainers have benefited 
from thorough instructor-training. It is pursued 
alongside regular refresher courses for instructors and 
symposia for the organizers of training activities and for 
the heads of training centres. Efforts are made by the 
UPU to encourage countries to have their postal 
instructors undergo advanced teacher training so as to 
have highly specialized staff in this field for the 
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requirements of the higher postal schools. In view of the 
needs expressed and the recommendations of the 1984 
Universal Postal Congress, the postal administrations and 
corporations of developing countries are also paying 
special attention to specialized training. 

2. Activities undertaken in 1988 and planned for 1989 

a) Training activities undertaken in 1988 

130 . Under the UPU programme, a total of 66 training 
activities comprising instructor-training courses, 
specialization courses, technical meetings and symposia 
were implemented. Some 2 76 postal officials benefited 
from these activities. Under the UNDP projects, 38 
training activities were implemented, benefiting 192 
postal officials. 

b) Some training activities planned in 1989 

131 . Under the UPU programme, 32 training activities 
will be implemented for the benefit of 272 postal 
officials. Under UNDP projects, 40 training activities 
will be implemented for the benefit of 497 postal 
officials. 

3. Special considerations of UPU's human resource 
development efforts 

132 . Beyond those human resource development efforts 
already mentioned, UPU according to its medium-term 
programme, is planning to take a number of new 
initiatives, such as: 

i) undertaking an evaluative study of available 
human resources, assessing the efforts already 
made and determining requirements as regards 
training facilities; 

ii) reforming the syllabuses of intercountry/regional 
postal schools in accordance with the development 
of the kind of services provided by the Post with 
a view to alleviate the negative effects of 
competition on the future of postal services. 
Subsequently, future priority will be given to 
training staff capable of managing and problem-
solving at all levels; 

iii) bringing a greater dimension to the propagation 
of knowledge to the future senior executive of 
postal services by encouraging co-operation with 
established institutes in developed as well as 
developing countries and with university 
institutes. 
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III. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

133 . The preceding pages have given a broad sweep of 
human resource development activities of organizations of 
the United Nations system. The system's contribution to 
human resource development is undeniable and Member States 
are the principal beneficiaries of this effort. 
Nevertheless, the integration into the development process 
of the developing countries, at most times does not fit 
well together and lacks co-ordination. This has been 
highlighted by some of the agencies covered in the 
study. The high wastage rate of trained manpower after 
completion of training is one of the aspects observed due 
to non-use of trained personnel in duties by their 
governments in areas where they were specifically trained; 
others complained of the lack of opportunities given 
trained personnel, to enter fully into the production 
process. These create certain frustrations, which in most 
cases lead to many trained personnel leaving their 
countries in the quest of opportunities. Other agencies 
have underlined the difficulties encountered in placing 
many of the fellows and trainees in higher institutions of 
education in the Western World because of stringent 
restrictive admittance specifications; these and many more 
instances along these lines impede the progress of getting 
the optimum from the development of human resources. The 
most affected are Member States of developing countries 
because of limited financial resources, the prevailing 
condition of economic retrenchment and high rates of 
unemployment and underemployment, and many other obstacles 
that are always present. In this context a large number 
of countries encounter great hindrance in their efforts to 
increase their productive capabilities, thereby putting in 
danger their adjustment efforts and the development 
process itself, and ultimately the attainment of the 
objective of self-reliance. 

134 . Conversely, the thoughts and situations mentioned 
above bring us to conclude that something more has to be 
done. 

135 . There is need for some type of co-ordinated 
approach to the question of human resource development in 
the United Nations system. This could be accomplished by 
a central focal body created to this effect, which would 
monitor, advise, and set in motion the co-ordination 
process of human resource development throughout the 
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System. This body could ensure that duplication of 
efforts be kept to a minimum, and safeguards be installed 
for the optimum use of trained persons while monitoring 
the human resource development process, the integration of 
the United Nations effort and compliance of the horizontal 
co-operation of human resources in the implementation of 
the programmes geared toward the development objectives of 
Member States. 

136 . This preoccupation was already stated by the Joint 
ACC and CPC meetings held in 1987 (document ACC/1987/7, 
para. 97). As a possible avenue of approaching the 
dilemma in seeking remedial action for the problem, the 
Inspectors taking into consideration the conclusions 
arrived at, would like to recommend the following: 

Recommendation 1 

Authorize the Secretary-General to establish an 
inter-agency "focal point" whose main responsibilities 
would be to monitor and to assess co-ordination of 
programme preparation and implementation by Member 
States and United Nations agencies in the field of 
human resource development, to advise Member States 
and the Agencies concerned of progress made and 
difficulties encountered in the human resource 
development process, and to report annually to the 
General Assembly on results, proposals and new 
developments. For this purpose, request the 
Secretary-General to take into consideration, 
inter-alia, the following suggestions: 

a) The focal point's responsibilities could be 
assigned to the UNDP because of the nature of its 
organization (funding agency) and the infrestructured 
prestige built around its human dimension effort, 
notwithstanding the fact that there are other 
organizations in the system which could undertake this 
role and realize an effective result; 

b) It should monitor and advise Member States and 
United Nations Agencies on possible duplications in human 
resource development efforts in a given country, or 
region, with due respect to emphasis in priority sectors 
targeted by the Member States through development training 
efforts; 

c) It should ensure the integration of trained 
personnel in this development process and that their 
expertise is properly utilized as an input for economic 
growth. 
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Recommendation 2 

Human resource development activities in general and 
those executed by the United Nations system in 
particular should be more oriented towards the 
promotion of human fulfilment at the grass-root level, 
thereby ensuring that people whose labour is needed 
become willing and active participants in the 
development process, a sine qua non for the attainment 
of sustainable development and the objective of 
self-reliance. 

Recommendation 3 

Invite Member States to consider Human Resource 
Development and its integration in their development 
process as a permanent agenda item of the meetings of 
the Ad-Hoc Committee for the Fourth International 
Development Strategy (Res. 43/182). The criteria, the 
methodological approach, and all other aspects of the 
problem should be openly discussed by all parties 
concerned at length in this forum. 


